CITY OF ELSBERRY

SPECIAL SESSION 
2018 BUDGET REVIEW MEETING 

JANUARY 24, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:00 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Harper, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Alderman Kindred, Alderman DeMoulin, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, Jo Ann Cordsiemon and Brian Hemmer from Alliance.   
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.




2018 BUDGET REVIEW 
Jo Ann Cordsiemon, previous City Clerk, worked with the City to finalize the 2018 budget.  She took the podium to go over the 2018 City of  Elsberry budget with the Board of Aldermen.  She pointed out in the beginning that there were a couple of mistakes on the WW/SS budget page.   Under the budget transfer from WW/SS to WTO&M, the $413,966.00 should be a negative number and the budget transfer from SW O&M for $259,252.00 should also be a negative number.  She will correct those to reflect the correct information.  
The Emergency Services budget did not balance because there seems to be a $40,000+ deficit.  Chief Jeffries said he was trying to cut out $20,000 from their budget.  If you add up just the overtime pay for McDermott, O’Brien and Brewer and their insurance benefits for the year, that total comes to $20,076 which would eliminate part of the $41,000 deficit. It was decided to start the budget review from the beginning and get back to the Emergency Services budget later.   
General/Administration
Per Jo Ann, the majority of the 2018 budget was pretty “cut & dried”.  Figures are based on last year and the year before.  The General Revenue Fund did balance.  The dispatch transfer was higher this year than last year which may account for the deficit in Emergency Services.  The previous clerk paid the insurance from fire & casualty (MOPERM) out of the general revenue fund which made the other categories look better but Jo Ann corrected that for this year’s budget.   

On the General Administration budget page, the 40500.1 Interest & Penalties are city taxes and the 41300.1 Interest.1 is CD & checking interest.  

The payroll expenses for the General Fund were adjusted slightly because of the difference between the new City Clerk and the previous City Clerk.  We employ (2) full time and (1) part time employees that are paid out of the General Fund.  Don Slaughter’s salary is based on part-time commission for building & inspection permits but is paid out of the General Revenue fund.  City Collector Katie Harper’s salary is paid from the Water Department Fund.  City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe’s salary is split 60% general revenue fund and 40% from the Municipal Court Fund but since we started QuickBooks, the payroll taxes were the only expenses that were paid out of the Municipal Court fund for Tammy to help with that budget.   This year, all of Tammy’s salary and taxes will be taken out of the general revenue fund if the budget is approved this way. 

A question was raised by Alderman Kindred about the cost of insurance.  Would the insurance go up if we didn’t have a minimum number of employees and Jo Ann thought there was a minimum requirement of 3-4 people.  
Street Department 
The 2018 Streets budget was similar to 2017 with just a few adjustments.  There was $71,000 added for Street Resurfacing. There was $79,323 carried over from the Streets Capitol Improvement from last year and $122,019 in the Streets operating account as of 1/11/18 so we are in pretty good shape for 2018.  The Alliance – Streets $102,546 budget is from their contract which is a combination of all their services for Water, Sewer, Streets and Cemetery based on a CPI of 1.8%. 
Water Department 
The Equipment & Repairs $30,000 budget is based on the “wish list” from Brian Hemmer with Alliance.  The only payroll expense from the Water Department Fund is for City Collector Katie Harper.  Alderman Harper raised the question about giving her a raise this year.  Her position is salaried but is based on 35 hours per week.   Her gross annual salary is $24,224.20 which comes to $13.31 per hour.  Her Social Security/Medicare is $1853.15 and LAGERS is $5,300 for a total of $31,377.35.   The budget may not need to be changed per Jo Ann since the $38,000 budgeted amount was higher than the actual.  A motion was made by Alderman DeMoulin to give Katie a 5% raise effective in April 2018, seconded by Alderman Kindred.   

AYES-Hartley, Rockwell, Short, DeMoulin, Kindred

Abstain-Harper 

Motion carried with 5 ayes and 1 abstain
Alliance replaces 90-100 meters every year with the Meters/Fittings $16,500 budget and there is a system in place to get all meters replaced eventually.  

Sewer Department
This budget was relatively simple to balance.  $57,000 was budgeted to Capitol Improvements.   We are told what to place in the budget transfer from WW/SS to Debt Retirement and Depreciation Replacement for Water & Sewer.  As of 1/11/18 for Water, the amount in the Debt Retirement Fund is $35,000, the Depreciation Replacement Fund is $285,000 and the Reserve Fund is $305,930.   The Rural Development Series 2012 is $98,000.  The Sewer Debt Retirement Fund is $118,000, the Sewer Depreciation Replacement fund is $12,000 and the Rural Development Sewer Reserve fund is $33,000. We have to maintain these amounts in these funds.

There are (3) loans for Water and the Emergency Well will be paid off this year which leaves the Series 2002B and Series 2012.  There is (1) new loan for Sewer called the Rural Development Series A and we are waiting on Brian from MECO to close out that loan.    
Jo Ann strongly recommends that we review the water & sewer revenue accounts every three months to make sure we stay on budget with meter readings.  The rates are calculated based on meter readings and since there were some problems with the new software program for a couple of months in 2017, the water meter readings were not accurate.  She went back to 2015 & 2016 to use figures for those months.  Katie is working up some numbers for Mike at USDA to qualify for a new loan and to determine if we are charging enough for water usage.  Our ordinance states that we can increase the water usage by 3% each year according to Jo Ann.  Alderman Rockwell would like to revisit this ordinance with City Attorney Rob Guinness because he was under the impression that if it was not voted on, the water usage would automatically increase 3% each year. Ask Katie to provide a report to list the metered number of gallons billed each month every 3 months to make sure we stay on budget.    
Cemetery
We will continue with the headstone straightening at the cemetery which can come out of capitol improvements so it won’t affect this budget.  There is $1,500 allocated for repairs and equipment.  The $1,350 in service charges is tax charged by the county. 
Municipal Court 
Court costs are generated by court fees received.  There is $780 budgeted when an attorney needs to be appointed by the court.  The Judge’s salary was raised $600/month last year so this is reflected in this year’s budget.  Alderman Kindred asked about our court costs which are $27.50 and we keep $12.50 of that amount.  The budgeted amount of $3,820 comes out to be about 305 tickets so there must be many tickets issued that are not being paid.   
Page Branch Park
The $18,437.86 is FEMA money allocated for the bridge.  Most of the money for the park is raised from outside funds.  
Alderman DeMoulin had a question about the Animal Control Expenses in the General Fund for $5,400.00.  There haven’t been any animals picked up for the past few months according to the report.  According to Alderman Rockwell and Alderman Hartley, they have looked into other alternatives with no luck so we don’t have much choice for this issue.  

Emergency Services   
Alderman Kindred is concerned about the $41,000 deficit for Emergency Services.  He recalls that the only time this budget has balanced was back in 2007.  We have had a $160,000 budget transfer to Emergency Services each year for the past 5 years according to Mayor Wilch.  Alderman Kindred spoke with Lincoln County Sheriff John Cottle about contracting with the county for our police department over the phone and he was reluctant to pursue this.  When they met in person, he agreed to do this for $100,000 for this year and use our current vehicles and it would go up to $130,000 next year because they would have to replace the (2) vehicles for 2 officers.  The 911 dispatch fees would be separate from this $100,000 amount but the fees would be less because the county would cover more of them.   
Alderman Kindred has spoken with Police Chief Brian Jeffries and has made him aware of his conversations with the county.  This is not something that he necessarily wants to do but he is just concerned about the $41,000 deficit.  

There are currently three options that we can consider to help with the Emergency Services deficit.  One option would be to contract with Lincoln County to take over our police services.  This is a fairly common practice among smaller municipalities due to the budget costs of maintaining a police department.  A second option would be to layoff a police officer but that wouldn’t give us any better coverage than what we would get with the county.  A third option is to contract with the (4) eastern municipalities and form a cooperative law enforcement department but there would have to be someone in charge of this setup.   Currently Silex and Foley have this type of cooperative law enforcement arrangement and it seems to be working out well.  We would contract with Winfield, Foley and Old Monroe.  
We could also eliminate the municipal court and it would go over to the Lincoln County courthouse.  Municipal ordinances will still be enforced but violations would be handled in Troy.  Old Monroe, Silex and Hawk Point have their municipal court held in Troy now.  If we moved our municipal court to Lincoln County, it would only eliminate part of Tammy’s job but she will still be the full time treasurer.  This could also eliminate attorney and judge fees as well.  His recommendation is if the board would like to pursue this, we can form a separate committee to look into this in more detail.  
Alderman Kindred feels that there are many things that we need to update for the City of Elsberry and we don’t have any money in the budget to do these things including a new accounting software program that is more municipality friendly like Sage or Clerk Books and updated computers.   Alderman DeMoulin asked about the ability to have water, sewer and trash bills being paid by direct deposit out of residents’ bank accounts.   Debit card payments are not a viable option because of the 3% fee that is charged by the credit card companies.   
Mayor Wilch stated that part of what is causing this problem is that 10% of our housing population is Section 8 and creates about 80% of our police & court problems.  There are 71 NECAC homes and our median income is at poverty level.  That will also be a problem with our upcoming sewer project because we won’t have the funds to pay back the debt.  There are around 700 residential homes including churches plus the homes in Lakeview & commercial businesses for a total around 854.  
Mayor Wilch went to two separate mayor meetings in Pike and Lincoln County recently and none of their Emergency Services departments are in the black.  It is a service that the cities provide and are not designed to make money and they pay for their Emergency Services out of their General budget.  
Alderman Rockwell is open to entertaining the idea of forming a separate committee but we need to get this budget passed today since we are already operating in 2018 without an approved budget.  Mayor Wilch checked with the Missouri Municipal League and City Attorney Rob Guinness and we can cover the $41,000 deficit with the fuel tax on the Streets budget since our police do patrol the streets but it can’t exceed 60%.  If we use the fuel tax to pay for the $41,000 Emergency Services budget, an ordinance will have to be passed to do this.  Alderman Hartley would like to keep that money in the Streets budget to help improve our streets.  Alderman Harper would like to find a way to keep our local police department.   Alderman Rockwell asked if there was any Emergency Services budget carryover from last year and there was not per Jo Ann.  

Mayor Steve Wilch and City Clerk Sue Hogarth have started looking into some software program options including Clerk Books to get some pricing options and hope to present some options at the next monthly board meeting.  We need an updated general revenue, budget and payroll software program.    
Mayor Wilch also recommended holding quarterly budget meetings to keep the city on track which is common practice with many other municipalities.  

A motion was made by Alderman Short to set up a committee to look into our options for Emergency Services, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin. 

AYES – Alderman Kindred, Short, Rockwell, DeMoulin, Hartley

NAYS – Harper 


Motion carried with 5 AYES, 1 NAYS

The committee members to serve will be Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Kindred and Alderman DeMoulin and a committee head will be determined at their first meeting.  

A question was raised if the ordinance to add a 1 cent/gallon gas tax was added to the ballot that was approved at the December city board meeting.  We may have missed the deadline to have it added to the ballot.  Alderman Short will check on the ballot deadline.
Alderman Short made a motion to approve the 2018 budget as is, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – Alderman Short, Rockwell, DeMoulin, Hartley, Harper


NAYS – Alderman Kindred

Motion carried with 5 AYES, 1 NAY
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Aldermen Kindred, seconded by Aldermen Harper:


AYES- Alderman Rockwell, Short, Harper, Hartley, Kindred, DeMoulin

NAYS-0


Motion carried with 6 AYES, 0 NAYS

Meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Sue Hogarth,

City Clerk

